
 

 

Love with the heart of Christ, think with the mind of Christ, and act in the world as the Body of Christ. 
 

 

Vestry Meeting 1/23/2022 

7:00 PM Zoom Video Conference 

Attending: Mtr. Suz, Ellen Haase, Jack Mckenna, Beth Kunkel, Jan Cribb, Jen Ellison, Bill McDaniel, Betty 

Snowden, Mary Lou Sigsby, Jean, John Warner, Harold Morse, Clem Watson, Mark Stokes, Bill 

Purkerson, Peter Sparks, Lynn Luszcz 

Absent: Noah Stansbury 

Mtr. Suz Opened meeting in prayer. 

Old Business 

● Approval of December 2021 Minutes – Motion to approve from Beth Kunkel. Motion seconded 

by Mary Lou Sigsby.  Minutes were approved unanimously 

● A Correction to the August 15, 2021 minutes has been made to correct that Peter Sparks is 

rotating off Vestry not John Warner. A Motion to amend the August minutes was made by Mary 

Lou Sigsby with the motion seconded by Harry Morse.  The motion was approved unanimously. 

New Business 

1. Discussion to approve Dorothy Meeks and Bill Hurst as new members of the Finance 

Committee.  – A Motion to approve was made by Mary Lou Sigsby with a Second by Clem 

Watson. The Motion was unanimously approved. 

2. Approve anonymous $20,000 gift to make principal payment on Trinity Place construction 

loan.   A gift is being made in honor of Liz Halpin, Ben Skardon, and the Armstrongs. Jack said 

the Finance Committee recommendation is to use the $20,000 to pay the principle on the Trinity 

Place loan. One option might be to keep the funds in the Trinity Place Fund rather than making 

immediate principal payment.  There was a brief discussion about keeping the gift in the Trinity 

Place Fund as a reserve for future mortgage payments.  It was decided to apply the gift to 

principle to honor the donor’s wishes.  See further discussion below with presentation of the 

Trinity Place 2022 budget. 

3. Treasurer’s Report (Report distributed prior to the meeting by Jack McKenna) See 

ATTACHMENT A:  Jack noted the Finance committee approved $750 for purchase of Sheryl’s 

new computer.  Balance sheet has improved from 2020.  At the end of 2021, we had a surplus of 

income in excess of expenses for the year of $11,000 and did not use the $43,000 budgeted 

from the Operating Fund surplus the previous year.  The income position is due to lower 

expense and higher income from pledges.  Trinity Place ended the year with $44K in Trinity 

Place reserve Fund.  We try to have 3 months reserve, but we have dropped a bit.  We now have 

just 2 mortgages for Trinity Place Fund in reserve. 



 

4. Approve 2022 Statement of Mission (Budget) See ATTACHMENT B: The spreadsheet for the 

2022 Operating SOM was presented.  The income from pledges is lower than last year, but 

additional pledges may arrive since that happened last year.  Recommend that we keep the 

budget based on what we know our income will be and revisit in June if necessary.   

a. Personnel committee used a Cost-of-Living Adjustment for staff increase of 3.9% for all 

positions that have been in place for all year.  Fr. Noah's salary was increased to bring in 

line with Diocesan recommendation as he had remained at the apprentice rate 

throughout last year.   

b. The Diocesan Assessment amount is based on the lower option provided by the Diocese.  

Jack explained the reason for the lower number. 

c. Other expense changes were based on best understanding of priorities and information 

from prior years, etc.  Goal was to be conservative.  Canterbury's budget decreased 

based on Fr. Noah’s recommendation because the Diocese provides additional funds 

that cover much of the Canterbury expenses.  The Vestry Retreat line item is higher than 

the prior year (which was zero) for the Partnership for ReNewal consultant. Outreach 

did not increase because we are trying to keep expenses within a reasonable budget.  

Regarding Maintenance contracts; Johnson Controls increased, but the budget reflects 

the higher number to be conservative. 

d. Most other line items are similar to last year.  Printing increased due to increased costs 

related to COVID, etc..   

e. Total expenses are higher than last year. Income does not cover all the budget for 2022 

by a deficit of $79,437.38.   

f. The deficit will be covered by: (1) the $43,000 unused Operating Fund reserve, (2) 

$11,000 net income from 2021, and  (3) $30,231 from the Reserve Fund that exceeds 

the 3 months reserve.  Those amounts total $83,859.  This amount is enough to cover 

the 2022 deficit.  

g. Questions –  

i. Question was asked about the cost of the Vestry Retreat and was this the best 

time to have the visioning work take place. Mtr. Suz explained that it is critical 

that we invest in planning for our church's future direction. 

ii. Bill McDaniel explained the importance of Family Ministry and getting people 

back to church, which is one of the ministries that has increased in the budget.  

Jen Ellison explained why families aren’t coming.  She believes we need to 

improve the social aspect for parents and children, such as the Sunday 

breakfast.   

iii. Harry Morse believes that COVID will begin to decrease in Spring so we can start 

to add back the things that attracted people to church.  Mtr. Suz said that some 

of the delay in restarting in-person activities is not enough volunteers to 

implement things like Sunday breakfast.  However, we will get there – it will 

take time, faith, and prayer.   

iv. Question from Beth Kunkel about reducing thermostats to reduce utility costs – 

Jack McKenna replied that we could save some small amount in utility, but he is 

not sure how much difference that will make.    

v. The Anderson Fund reimbursement will be revisited in June when see if we can 

make the payment based on the status of funds at that time.   

vi. Bill Purkerson noted that we need to have conversations with people that we 

are not seeing in church now to discern why they have not returned. 



 

Vote to approve 2022 Statement of Mission for Church mission operations – Harry 

Morse made a motion to approve, Mary Lou Sigsby seconded the motion. The motion 

was approved by everyone, except Beth Kunkel abstained. 

h. Approval of the 2022 Statement of Mission for Trinity Place – Jack McKenna explained 

the consolidation of the demolition mortgage with the construction mortgage.  We will 

finish the year able to pay the extra $5,000 per month as we voted to do, but our Trinity 

Place Fund surplus will drop to below $20,000.  The budget presented is realistic for 

2022.  However, in 2023, there is only about $90,000 left in Doors Campaign Pledges, so 

in 2023 we may not be able to make the additional payments if there is a reduction in 

parking revenue.  By 2027, the interest rate on the construction loan will have to be 

renegotiated with possibly a higher interest rate.  However, once the demolition 

mortgage is paid and we have gotten through 2023 and 2024, the parking income will 

cover the mortgage.  Jack suggested that we should get the Trinity Place reserve fund to 

the level of 6 months of coverage.  Jack recommends using the donation discussed 

earlier to replenish the Trinity Place Reserve Fund.  Harry Morse and Jan Cribb both felt 

that we should apply the money to principal immediately because that is the donors’ 

wishes.  Clem Watson agreed and questioned which loan should be paid.  Bill McDaniel 

and others on the Parking Committee believe that we can find ways to increase football 

parking revenue.   

i. Motion to approve the 2022 Trinity Place SOM Budget was made by Mary Lou 

Sigsby with a second by John Warner. The motion past with all approving except 

for 1 abstention by Beth Kunkel. 

ii. Motion to approve the $20,000 gift be applied to the Trinity Place Principal with 

the Finance Committee to determine which mortgage is best to give us the 

greatest savings.  A motion was made by Mary Lou Sigsby to approve applying 

the $20.000 to the Trinity Place principal. The motion was seconded by Harry 

Morse.  The Motion was approved unanimously.   

   
Reports 

1. Senior Warden (Bill) - Bill thanked everyone who has served on the Vestry this past year, 

especially those that are leaving the Vestry with him 

2. Junior Warden (Clem Watson ) - SEE ATTACHMENT C for details. 
3. Treasurer (Jack McKenna) 

a. Current Financial statements were distributed prior to the meeting and discussed under 
new business. 

4. Rector (Mtr. Suz)  
a. The Annual Parish Meeting will be 30 January at 1 PM via Zoom.  The Annual Report will 

go out with the email invitation.   
b. Vestry Orientation is planned for Saturday, 5 February, for a 2 – 2.5 hour session from 

10 to 12:30.  As there are a few conflicts with this date, Mtr. Suz will check for another 
possible day. 

c. Vestry Retreat will be 25 March, Friday evening and 26 March, Saturday finishing by late 
lunch.  Please mark your calendars. 

Mtr. Suz closed with a prayer. 



 

Additional Reports: 

ATTACHMENT D:  Stewardship Report 

ATTACHMENT E:  Pastoral Care Report  

 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A 

Treasurer’s Report 
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ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

  



 

 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT A CONTINUED 

 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT B 

  



 

ATTACHMENT B CONTINUED 

 

 

 

  



 

ATTACHMENT B CONTINUED 

 

  



 

 

ATTACHMENT C 

Junior Warden Report, 1-23-22 

 

● Trinity Place: An appeal for the additional fence along Addison Lane is being prepared to go 

before the City’s BAR for approval. 

● Building & Grounds: Anderson Equipment replaced the grill in the kitchen with a griddle in 

December. 

● St. Paul’s: An assessment of the exterior condition is being reviewed and a SOW is being 

prepared. 

● Maintenance Expenditures: As noted below, maintenance expenditures came in below 2020 

expenditures. Billing for some of the 2021 expenditures will not arrive until January 2022. 

Maintenance contract expenditures were on pace with 2020. 

 

 

 

Submitted by Clem Watson 

  



 

ATTACHMENT D 

 

Stewardship Committee Meeting, 4 January 2022 

Thank you again for your dedicated service to our Holy Trinity Stewardship Committee. The minutes of 

our meeting which was held on January 4th are as follows: 

- Stewardship Results from the past five years: 

2017 - 145 pledges, total pledged $468,896, average pledge $3233.76 

2018 - 146 pledges, total pledged $488,435, average pledge $3345.44 

2019 - 143 pledges, total pledged $533,440, average pledge $3730.34 

2020 - 130 pledges, total pledged $520,270, average pledge $4002.07 

2021 - 126 pledges, total pledged $507,956, average pledge $4031.39 

- The goal we have established for our 2022 Stewardship Campaign is $530,000. 

- Stewardship Campaign kicked-off October 10th with the in-gathering on November 14th. 

- Below is a summary of our campaign results to date. 

November 30 - 96 Pledge Cards, $442,616 pledged, $4610.58 average pledge 

December 14 -105 Pledge Cards, $456,404 pledged, $4346.70 average pledge 

December 21 - 112 Pledge Cards, $477,524 pledged, $4263.07 average pledge 

January 3 - 114 Pledge Cards, $480,524 pledged, $4215.12 average pledge 

- We sent out a letter on December 6th to 38 parishioners/families who have previously pledged that 

have not pledged this year or who have been regular donors. Since that mailing we have received 17 

additional pledges from those that received letters. I feel confident some of these will still make a 

pledge. 

- We continue to receive very positive comments from parishioners on our Stewardship Packets and 

Stewardship Epistles. My thanks to all for your excellent work on the design, content and distribution of 

our packets. Special thanks also to those involved with the presentations of our Stewardship Epistles. 

- Mtr. Suz continues to send out a "Thank You Letter" to all who have submitted their pledge. 

- We have agreed to send out an email letter to all parishioners/families sharing our campaign results 

and that we have not reached our goal. The letter will thank those who have pledged and encourage 

those that have not pledged to please submit a pledge regardless of the amount. In addition, the letter 

will offer parishioners who have submitted a pledge an opportunity to submit a supplemental pledge. 

Ellen Haase has graciously agreed to draft this letter which will be sent out the week of January 9th. 

- We discussed the need for further communications which would include the impact on Holy Trinity if 

we do not reach our Stewardship goal. 

- We will have a Stewardship message in the February Tempo highlighting Pastoral Care. 

- We discussed additional times during the year when fund raising opportunities may be appropriate. 



 

- Mtr. Suz will review the list of those who have not pledged at the end of January. After review of this 

list, we will decide the appropriate action we want to take. 

I will continue updates on our Stewardship Campaign results. 

Our next Stewardship Committee meeting will be February 3rd, at 6:00 p.m. 

Thanks again for your work and commitment to a successful Holy Trinity Stewardship 

Campaign. 

Sincerely, 

Jody Hunter 

 

Summary for Stewardship Annual Report for 31 Dec 2021 

Pledge and Plate offerings $ 555,140.00 

Trinity Place Pledges & Gifts $ 208,416.00 

Memorial, Altar Flowers, and Special gifts $ 20,153.00 

St. Paul's Churchyard Gifts $ 11,304.00 

Donations for Haiti Outreach $ 20,322.00 

Nave Enhancement Fund $ 82,686.00 

Total 2021 Offerings & Gifts $ 898,021.00  

 

 

  



 

 

ATTACHMENT E 

 

PASTORAL CARE COMMITTEE MONTHLY MEETING MINUTES 

January 4, 2022 

5pm, Zoom Meeting 

Attending:  Pam Mack (chair,) Anna McKenna, Robbie Grider, Eunice Waddington, Judy Surak, Serena 

Dubose, Kathy Hunter, and Mother Suz Cate 

Pam welcomed everyone and guest attendee, Bethany Henry, from NAMI, the National Alliance on 

Mental Illness, who was attending to tell us about programs they have for our church leaders and 

groups, including the possibility of neighboring churches getting involved with us. 

Bethany talked about NAMI and “Ending the silence.”  Some of NAMI’s focus includes programs for 

youth (ages 10-14,) parents, and grandparents.  There is also an 8-week “Families to Families” course 

(Fort Hill Presbyterian is offering one, starting next week.)  NAMI offers on-demand courses, as well as 

in-person, remote and/or a blend, both for in-person and remote attendees.   

More information about NAMI can be found at namiopc.org or namisc.org.  A Q&A period followed. 

(We learned that Pickens County has the highest suicide rate in our state for youth ages 10-14.) 

Our next step will be to identify Holy Trinity leaders, youth groups, young adult groups, parents and 

grandparents who may be interested and formulate a program plan, possibly including neighboring 

churches as well. 

Depending upon what we would like to do, Bethany would need about a 1-2 week, or 1-month+ lead 

time to get everything organized and ready to go. 

We will be back in touch with her. 

Pam announced that 8 meals were delivered on Christmas Day and the recipients were most 

appreciative. 

The committee discussed and updated those parishioners and family members on the PC Concern List. 

Sympathy cards will be sent to Mel O’Day (Andy O’Day passed away on 1/3/22) and Carol Schuler 

(recently lost her mother.)  

We will finalize details for Valentine/Mardi Gras bags for those on our Concern List at our February PC 

Committee meeting. 

The group then finished with a unison reading of the Prayer of St. Frances.    

Next meeting:  Tuesday, February 1, 2022, 5pm via Zoom 

 

 

 


